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Looking Back

Tom Williamson, 166 Burris St., Hamilton, Ont. L8M 2J8

Looking Back is a nostalgic refl ection on the shortwave scene of yesteryears, written from the personal 
experience of the author, who has been DXing the shortwave bands for over seven decades.

The DX Programmes
 
I suppose that the idea for special "test" 
programmes originated in the early days 
of medium wave DXing, when special 
broadcasts, outside regular broadcast-
ing times, were often arranged for listen-
ers by cooperative stations.

In the U.S. these were sometimes 
termed "equipment tests" or "proof-of-
performance" tests for evaluation of 
broadcast quality and frequency accu-
racy and stability. No doubt the regula-
tory body of the F.C.C. was an important 
factor behind some of these ideas.

Such "tests", however, were not com-
mon on shortwave broadcasters, for 
various reasons. What did become popular - for a 
time - were the presentation of DX programmes for 
the keen listeners. The more well-known of these 
were well scheduled at regular intervals, on set days 
and times.

In my memory, fi rst and most signifi cant was Sweden 
Calling DXers, which had a signature tune and wel-
comed cassette tapes of the most important catches 
by listeners. Yours truly had tapes aired on Radio 
Sweden of my Indonesian catches, made while living 
in England. I also had the great pleasure of meet-
ing the legendary Swedish DXer and programme 
presenter, Arne Skoog, who visited London back in 
those days.

The next best-known programme came from the old 
Belgian Congo; station OTC in Leopoldville, then the 
capital. Easily recognisable by its drumming and an-
nouncement, "OTC calling DXers - everywhere", it 
had - like Radio Sweden - a regular, powerful signal 
around the world. 

These two stations dominated the airwaves as far as 
DX programmes were concerned. A faint shadow of 
such broadcasts can be found today in the regular 
page in this journal, edited by Ernest Riley, under the 
title "Media Programs". These programmes vary a 
lot in style and content, but will give you some idea 
of the past.

Very rarely, these days, there may be a special ar-
ranged SW broadcast for DX fans. Such an example 

was last November's well-publicized Radio St. Helena 
broadcast. These used to be yearly events a few 
years ago. An extra bonus of this broadcast is that it 
is the only choice of logging the country - important 
if you are a country "collector".

Until next time.        Tom


